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The Vicar’s Introduction 
A year ago, St Mary’s was nearing the end of what felt like a long 

interregnum. The then Churchwardens introduced the Annual 

Report for 2016 by reflecting on the how the parish had been 

working hard to remain steady and faithful to its purpose and 

mission during that difficult time.   As the new Vicar, in post still for 

less than a year, I am glad to be able to say that their hard work and 
that of their successors and the PCC has continued in 2017 with the 

same faith and enthusiasm, and with the same sense of purpose.  It is 

my privilege to introduce this year’s Annual Report. I hope you will 

read it and give thanks with us for all that we have done together, in 

this new stage of the parish’s life 

The Reverend Jenny Welsh, Vicar 
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I. STATUTORY REPORTS FOR THE ANNUAL 

PAROCHIAL CHURCH MEETING  

 

Numbers on the Electoral Roll  

The Electoral Roll presented at the 2017 APCM stood at 213 
members (82 resident, 131 non resident).  People wishing to be on 

the Roll must be over 16 years of age, baptised and either live in 

the parish or have worshipped at this church for at least 6 months. 

They should also be a member of the Church of England or any 

church "in communion" with the Church of England.  People can 

only vote at the APCM if they are on the Electoral Roll.  

Fiona Parsons, Electoral Roll Officer  

 

 

Annual Report of the Workings of the PCC during 2017 

The PCC of St Mary’s consists of 14 elected members of the 

congregation, many of whom also have other roles in the life of the 

church, including as Wardens, Deanery Synod Reps and sub-

committee members.   

 

During the course of 2017 the full PCC met on five occasions and 

the Standing Committee often meets in advance of these meetings 

to draft the agenda.  Everyone on the PCC is delighted to have the 

Revd Jenny Welsh in place, who leads our meetings succinctly and 

effectively and always in a cheery manner.   

 

Many of the items for discussion by the PCC concern the day to day 

running of St Mary’s and we are responsible for making sure that 

important subjects such as Safeguarding, Health & Safety and 

Financial Probity are central to all our discussions and decision 

making.  During 2017 we have not had many major projects to 

grapple with, but have still implemented various initiatives, including 

overhauling the church’s lighting system, making some important 

appointments to our staff and volunteers teams, embracing online 
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banking and not forgetting the replacement of the much maligned 

hall curtains. 

 

On 4th February 2017 the PCC held an Away Day, travelling to the 

vestry of Christ Church Chelsea, to look in depth at our Sunday 

School and other provision for children at St Mary’s.  Assisted by 

feedback from Sunday School children and parents all aspects of how 

we sustain and grow our Sunday School were discussed in detail.   

 

The PCC is always very pleased to hear from members of the 

congregation with comments or questions concerning the running of 

St Marys.  Please do not hesitate to get in contact, particularly if you 

would consider sitting on the PCC. 

 

The PCC is fully aware of its responsibilities for Safeguarding and 

received a report from the Safeguarding Officer at its May meeting, 
noting several points where further action was planned.  The 

Safeguarding Officer resigned not long after this meeting, before the 

planned work was completed and a new Safeguarding Officer was 

appointed in November.  In the meantime, all members of the PCC 

have completed online safeguarding training, and the Parish 

Safeguarding Audit has been completed.   
Joanna Hackett, PCC Secretary  

 

 

PCC Financial Accounts and Trustee Annual Report 

The Financial Accounts of the PCC are published separately and are 

available through the Parish Office and online. The PCC is a 

registered charity and its formal Trustee Annual Report is enclosed 

with the Annual Financial Accounts and in due course both will be 

filed with the Charity Commission.    
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Report on Fabric, Goods and Ornaments  

During periods of transition it can be hard to ensure continuity, and 

during 2017 there was a complete change in the leadership team at 

St Mary’s, a new vicar, three new churchwardens and a new parish 

administrator.  However, the PCC did not drop the baton and at its 

first meeting of the new cycle in May it instigated a new Fabric 

Committee with written terms of reference and a requirement to 

make a written report to the Council in May and November each 

year.   

 

No major work was undertaken on the church building during the 

year, but routine maintenance continued as usual – gutters were 

regularly cleaned out - the Parish contributes to the Diocesan 

Gutter Maintenance Programme which ensures that in return for 

regular payments a Diocesan approved contractor cleans and 

inspects the gutters twice a year and provides a written report of 
work done or needing to be done, backed up with photographs.  

The lightning conductor was also checked during the year.  This is 

not actual maintenance but it is a check to ensure that it is properly 

earthed so that in the event of a strike the charge will earth to the 

ground through the conductor.   

 

Under the guidance of the outgoing wardens the Vicarage was 

thoroughly redecorated and cleaned before the arrival of the new 

Vicar and her family.  This work was paid for from the Former 

Incumbent’s Fees Fund and the PCC is grateful for the generous 

support this fund has provided.   

 

During summer while Paint Pots Nursery School were on holiday 

the outer lobby and stairway in the hall were redecorated, while out 

in the garden several of the benches were sanded down and 

retreated with Cuprinol clear stain to provide a hard, water 

resistant finish.   
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Towards the end of the year the PCC approved expenditure to 

update the noticeboards at the west end of church, and although the 

work was not completed during 2017, quotes had been obtained and 

the work to refresh the board and update the information will go 

ahead during 2018.       

 

A formal Quinquennial Report was received during the year, and the 

Fabric Committee has started work on the main items of work 

which need to be done urgently.  These are repairs to the stone 

roof above the gallery stairs and to the leak in the east side of the 

south transept which has been caused by the failure of a section of 

the mortar along the parapet gutter. 

 
 
As the work on the gallery stairs will require scaffolding the 

opportunity will be taken at the same time to do some light 

defrassing of the stonework at the west end.   Our Architect has 

drawn up a specification for this work, tenders are being sought and 

the work will go ahead during 2018.  
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Another important project initiated during the year was the 

replacement of the main church lighting system with LED.  This is an 

important project that will not only improve and update the lighting.  

It will also reduce energy costs and ensure that the Parish plays its 

part in the Route 2050 plan under which the Diocese is committed 

to cutting energy use and carbon emissions by at least 42% by 2020 

and by 80% by 2050.  Work on a specification for this project with a 

contractor recommended by our architect started in the autumn, 

just as more lamps failed.  The church was very dull as the days 

shortened with the approach of winter, but as the contractor 

working on the LED conversion offered to re-lamp the main body of 

church at a very reasonable cost (less than previous quotes for 

similar work by another firm), this was done in time for the 

Christmas services.   Work on the LED project continues and the 

current timeline for the project envisages seeking a faculty during 

the summer months and work being done before next winter. It is 
anticipated that the work will largely be funded from the legacy left 

to the church by Malcolm Goddard.        

 

The scaffolding which was first erected in September 2016 to install 

mobile telecom masts in the tower remained in place for longer than 

expected in order to install equipment for the second operator.  It 

finally came down in the autumn more than a year after it went up.   

This revealed the new access ladder to the tower room, paid for as 

part of the mast licence which was granted to NET Coverage 

Services.  Replacement of the old access ladder had been 

outstanding for more than a decade, being itemised as necessary in 

previous quinquennial reports.  The design, including the colour of 

the paint and the profile of the metalwork (similar to the railing 

around the gardens) was all approved as part of the original planning 

permission for the project.      

 

A separate power supply was required for the second operator of 

the telecom equipment in the tower.  This involved digging a new 

trench through the garden on the south side of church.  An 
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unexpected benefit from this was the revealing of a hitherto hidden 

manhole cover giving access to the hall sewage drains which also run 

across the south side garden.  Also, by courtesy of the contractor 

NET Coverage Solutions Ltd, the two new power supply posts in 

the garden were painted, in trompe l’oeuil fashion, by a stage painter 

to match the stonework of the church.    

 

Considerable damage was caused to the garden on the south side of 

church as a result of the tower work and the scaffolding being up for 

so long which restricted access to much of the garden.  The 

remedial work required is more than can be undertaken by 

volunteers,  and at the end of the year plans were being developed 

to engage a professional garden designer.     

 

During the annual maintenance of the gas boilers for the church 

central heating in the summer, the contractor doing the work 
advised that there was an issue with the ventilation in the boiler 

room and provided a quote for remedial work which surprisingly 

involved among other items replacing the existing boilers.  A second 

opinion was sought from an independent heating consultant.   His 

view was that as the existing ventilation system has been in place for 

some time it can be allowed to subsist until such time as the boilers 

are replaced.  The current boilers are around 16 years old and so 

will need to be replaced before long, not least because it is very 

difficult to get spare parts for them.  Replacing the boilers and 

associated controls, while expensive, would enable the church to be 

warmer and have a faster warm up time.  This will be a big project 

and it will need more work during 2018, but as with the LED lighting 

the project holds out the possibility of more efficient heating and so 

reduced costs and carbon emissions in line with targets set by the 

Diocese under the Route 2050 plan.  Interestingly, during his 

inspection the independent consultant discovered that the original 

chimney from the boiler room does not rise vertically.  Instead it 

rises up the side of the gallery staircase, then runs under the west 
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window and finally terminates in the north west corner of the 

church.     

 

Finally, at its final meeting of 2017 the PCC agreed that both the 

noticeboards at the main, west end of church should be refurbished 

on a like for like basis and updated with the new Vicar’s details.  A 

satisfactory quote for the work has been received and the work will 

go ahead in 2018.  The noticeboard in the car park at the east end 

of church which had been severely damaged and was listing 

dangerously was removed entirely in the spring.  It was decided not 

to replace it as the hedge means it was less and less visible from the 

road.  The PCC would like to instead to have one or two small A3 

sized weatherproof poster display cases of the type that could be 

fixed to the railings.  A faculty and possibly local authority planning 

permission would be required, so work on this is currently on hold.    

 
Goods and ornaments  

All the items listed in the photographic Inventory of Church Plate 

and other furnishings were found to be present when checked at the 

end of December 2017 by Edward Quinton and entries made in 

inventory to show that the check had been completed.  

We are grateful to the Sacristan Margarete Geier for the hard work 

involved in cleaning and polishing the items held in the Treasury.   

 

 

Church Hall 

The church hall has continued to be heavily used throughout the 

year by the local community.  It requires regular maintenance and 

small repairs for which there is adequate budget provision annually. 

Edward Quinton, Antony Bryceson 

Churchwardens 
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ANNUAL PARISH REVIEW REPORTS  

 

Vicar’s Report 

In this my first Vicar’s report, the first thing to say is thank you to all 

the people who looked after the church during the Interregnum, 

particularly the Churchwardens Ann Mulcare and Leo Fraser 

Mackenzie, who bore much of the day to day burden of keeping the 

church going, and their successors, Judy Rydell and Antony 

Bryceson, who acted as parish representatives in the recruiting of a 

new Vicar.  Thanks also to our Verger Dave Ireton, and Sacristan 

Margarete Geier for their work to keep the church tidy, well 

ordered and well prepared for every service; and to all the clergy 

who presided, preached and prayed for the parish during those 

months, the Reverend Philip Welsh, the Venerable Sheila Watson 

and Bishop Michael Marshall in particular.  The fact that the 

congregation did not diminish significantly during the interregnum is 

an indication of the huge amount of work all these people did. 

 

I must also express my gratitude for being invited to become the 

vicar here, and for the very warm welcome St Mary’s gave us on our 

arrival  The Institution service last May was such a joyful event, and 

revealed to all who came what an open, welcoming and generous 

place St Mary’s is.  We were also grateful to the parish and the 

diocese for the refurbishment and redecoration of the Vicarage.  It 

was a great pleasure to be able to open the house up for a cheerful 

housewarming party and other hospitality during the year.  We plan 

to continue to do so in the coming months. 

 

After a hard couple of years for St Mary’s, 2017 by necessity was a 

period for the congregation to re-stabilize, and regain confidence.  

My  priority has been to get to know the congregation, and 

understand its story, and get to grips with how things have been 

done. Any developments  in the past year have arisen out of that 

context and have been relatively minor,  for instance, some modest 

revision of the service booklets and pew sheets; the regular 
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presence of young servers in the parish Eucharist, the restoration of 

the midweek Eucharist and Daily Offices, and the appointment of 

both a new Standing Committee and Fabric Committee to support 

the work of the PCC.  As an inexperienced incumbent, I have been 

on a steep learning curve, and I am grateful that the PCC and 

Churchwardens are so patient 

 

The summer brought the departure of Judy Rydell, who had served 

only three months as Churchwarden before her family relocated to 

Sweden.  She was succeeded after some time by Edward Quinton.   

The Safeguarding Officer, Julie Crutchley, also moved away with her 

family, leaving her post vacant until November, when Clair Gordon 

was appointed. We are fortunate indeed to be able to call upon 

people so willing to take on these important roles when needed.   

 

In September, Max Noak was appointed as our new administrator, 
after many months of cover by Marianne Wallis-King and the 

departure of the previous administrator, Sam Mander.  Max works 

25 hours per week and brings a fresh energy and expertise to that 

role.  Together with Dave and Margarete, his daily presence makes 

it possible to keep the church open and available for visitors for 

more hours each week.  The final member of the lay staff is John 

Ward, our Director of Music, who week by week chooses our 

music, rehearses our singers and helps us to worship with joy and 

beauty.  I am grateful to all these colleagues for their hard work and 

good humour. 

 

New weekday Study Groups were established, in the form of an 

ongoing book group, an Advent discussion group, led by me and 

others,  and a six week Bible study ‘short course’  led by Philip 

Welsh.   

 

We have continued to welcome the local schools for concerts and 

assemblies, and I had the privilege of taking an assembly at one 

school in the Autumn. I look forward to building on these 
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relationships in the future.   We continue also to host local 

organisations and charities for their Christmas events, and this goes 

a long way to build relationships with our neighbours.    

 

Extra-parochially, I continue to act as one of the Directors of 

Ordinands in the Kensington Episcopal Area, and currently am 

seeing five candidates and ordinands through the discernment 

process. This is valuable work that also enables me to keep in 

regular contact with St Mellitus College and I hope will  enable us to 

develop a fruitful relationship with St Jude’s as well. 

 

Finally, can I say that I am very glad to be the Vicar of St Mary’s and I 

look forward to many fruitful years here, as we grow in the faith 

together and build up our ministry in our parish.  

The Reverend Jenny Welsh, Vicar 

 
From the registers - the year in numbers  

  

 Notes 2017 2016 2015 2014 2013 

Communions       

Easter (i) 94 97 109 151 126 

Christmas Midnight  60 84 96 41 97 

Christmas morning  75 87 65 71 99 

Attendance        

Easter  (ii) 161 159    

Christmas (ii)  408 365    

Sunday Average 

Attendance (over 

16years)  

 

 

71 67 76 78 73 

Average Sunday 

Attendance (all ages) 
 

 

82 76 98 94 106 

Occasional offices 
      

Baptisms (iii) 12 4 19 24 37 

Confirmations  0 0 2 0 1 
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 Notes 2017 2016 2015 2014 2013 

Weddings  2 6 6 11 9 

Blessing of Marriage 

after a Civil Ceremony  

 

0 2 1 2 0 

Funerals in church  
 

 

6 4 8 3 3 

Memorial Services  6 2 1 1 3 

  

Notes  From 2016 these statistics reflect the way in which national 

Mission Statistics are gathered by the Church of England, so 

communions and attendance at Christmas and Easter are shown 

separately, and  

 

(i) the Easter Communions include the Easter Vigil on Easter 

Eve  
(ii) Easter and Christmas attendance figures include 

attendance at any service on the relevant day and the Eve 

(iii) Includes Thanksgiving Service for gift of a child 
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Worship and Occasional Offices 

There has been plenty of opportunity for ministry and mission 

through the Church’s occasional offices.  Baptisms were held 

roughly monthly, twice within the main Sunday Eucharist, and we 

were pleased to baptize Thomas Parsons, whose parents Fiona and 

David have been part of the congregation for many years.  There 

were surprisingly few weddings in 2017, compared with past years.   

Funerals and memorials provided opportunities for pastoral care to 

local people not otherwise part of the congregation.    

 

It was a privilege to hold in church the funerals of two faithful 

members, Clare Ziegler and Belinda Morse, both very sadly missed 

by us all.  Jeremy Morse’s ashes were buried in the Garden of 

Remembrance, shortly before Belinda died.  Malcolm Goddard’s 

ashes were also placed there, as were those of Marguerite Farrell.   

The Reverend Jenny Welsh, Vicar 
 

 

Sunday School    

We are delighted to report that the numbers in Sunday School have 

started to rise again, with 4 new families being registered this term. 

This is important to keep the numbers up; children grow out of 

Sunday School, so we need a constant supply of new joiners to keep 

numbers stable, let alone increasing. We are averaging about 12 

children in Sunday School each Sunday this term. We are hoping 

that, with the number of baptisms in church on the rise, the 

numbers in Sunday School will rise further also. 

 

We now have 5 regular Sunday School leaders, and have started to 

see some interest from other adults in joining the team. Again, this is 

good news: during the inter-regna, we amalgamated Sunday School 

and Little Lambs (the pre-school group) both due to a decline in 

numbers and in helpers. We are not yet in a position to divide the 

groups out again, but we are moving towards a position where we 

might start contemplating it. 
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In terms of session content and resourcing, we have settled into 

basing our sessions on the readings in church for the week, with the 

Young Church Magazine providing resources/supporting material. 

The Magazine, with its worksheets of varied activities (word-

searches, colouring, puzzles etc) seems fairly popular with the 

children. 

 

With Jenny, we have also established a pattern of one All Age 

Worship per half term. The first half of this term was Candlemas; 

the second half will be Mothering Sunday. The children have really 

enjoyed playing a more active role in these services, filling a host of 

roles from Acolyte, through reader, to collection carrier. Margarete 

has been marvellous in assisting with this: unflappable in the face of 

ranks of enthusiastic youngsters, needing gentle yet firm guidance. 

 

Whilst not strictly part of Sunday School, it is also worth noting that 
a number of Sunday School children are currently being prepared for 

confirmation at St Paul’s Cathedral on Easter Saturday 31st March. 

Jenny is running a series of 1 hour classes on a Sunday afternoon in 

order to prepare the children for this milestone in their Christian 

journey. 

Katie Fowkes, Sunday School Coodinator and Children’s Champion 
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Music Report 2016 

2017 was largely a year of continuity in the musical life of the 

parish. Funds allowed us to retain the octet for Easter Sunday 

which had worked so well in 2016, performing Mozart’s Mass in 

B flat alongside Ireland’s Greater love and, as has become our 

custom, a hearty rendition of the Hallelujah chorus to bring 

proceedings to a close. Good Friday’s organ recital, an 

innovation which came about at the suggestion of Philip Welsh, 

was also most warmly received, and included a broad spectrum 

of music with chorale preludes by Bach, Brahms and others and 

concluding with Messiaen’s emotional meditation ‘Jésus accepte 

la souffrance' from La Nativité. 

 
May’s choral evensong on the occasion of the installation of the 

new vicar provided a welcome opportunity to assemble a 

professional choir. Music performed included the Wise canticles 
and Rose Responses, with the psalm being sung to an Anglican 

chant I had composed for the occasion. For September’s 

Patronal Festival, we enjoyed Haydn’s ‘Little Organ Mass’ 

alongside anthems by Arcadelt, Bruckner and Carter. In 

November, violinist Fenella Humphreys, as our annual guest 

instrumentalist for Remembrance Sunday, gave a deeply moving 

performance of a programme including solo Bach, and music by 

Elgar and Rachmaninov. December’s carol service - long a 

highlight of the musical calendar - was again a great success. The 

choir sang a broad spectrum of music by composers including 

Howells, Vaughan Williams, Villette and Rütti with John Rutter’s 

attractive new carol ‘All bells in paradise’ perhaps attracting the 

greatest positive comment (alongside the excellent mulled wine 

and mince pies, a most welcome innovation for 2017!) 

 
I am, as ever, grateful to organist colleagues Nicholas Woods 

and Edward Dean, and to our excellent team of professional 

singers, several of whom have of course had an association with 

the church over many decades, for their sterling work over the 
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course of the year not only at the statutory services, but at a 

number of significant weddings and memorials too, though it 

would be invidious to name names, for fear of an unintentional 

omission! Special thanks must also go to the members of the 

‘come and sing’ choir for their loyal and committed singing on 

many occasions when we had a decent number upstairs (as well 

as one or two Sundays when we were rather thinner on the 

ground!) 

 
In November, the PCC agreed to implement a choral scholars 

scheme on a six month’s trial basis for the first half of 2018, the 

intention being that the scholars will boost the monthly come 

and sing choir, as well as singing once a month or so as a 

consort and taking turns as cantors on the remaining weeks. 

Plans are also afoot to make the church more widely available 

for use as a musical venue, subject to the usual caveats that any 

external activity not impinge on the liturgical or community use 

of our spaces, and we are preparing to be listed on the 

http://www.musicianschurch.org in 2018. I look forward to 

commenting further on these developments in next year’s 

report. 

John Ward, Director of Music 



  

 

 

 

20 

Sacristan’s Report 

All items in the Vestry are beginning to show signs of wear. The 

linen is old but still in quite good condition. The vestments could do 

with replacing as they were made for taller people and don’t fit our 

Vicar well. The Altar hangings look slightly worn but the 

Communion silver used on a daily basis is in good condition and left 

well-polished.  

Margarete Geier 

 

 

Deanery Synod Report for 2017  

At the head of the democratic governance structure of the Church 

of England sits General Synod, while at the lowest level is the 

Parochial Church Council.  Diocesan Synods or Area Councils make 

up the marzipan layer. What then can be said about the Deanery 

Synod, which sits above PCCs in the structure but below Diocesan 
Synods and Area Councils? For many they are invisible, perhaps even 

irrelevant.  But just like the apricot jam that sticks the marzipan to 

the cake they do have a function, and that is to bring local churches 

together so that they do not work in complete isolation from one 

another or the wider church.    

  

Deanery Synods are elected by parishioners every three years.  2017 

was an election year for Deanery Synods, so the current members 

will serve until 2020. From my brief experience so far as a newly 

elected member of the Chelsea Deanery Synod, much of the 

meeting time is taken up by reports from other local churches or 

from visiting representatives of the wider church for whom the 

deanery synod is a useful communication channel.   Thus at the last 

meeting of the previous synod which was held in May, before the 

newly elected members were entitled to attend, the Minutes show 

that there was an address by  Bishop Ric Thorpe of Islington.  As 

only the second Bishop of Islington (with the See of Islington having 

had only one Bishop previously from 1898 until 1923) Bishop Ric 

explained that this was a revived post to support London’s church 
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growth strategy and he reminded Deanery Synod that many new 

churches often started with a handful of people in a small room 

before gradually becoming more integrated across wider 

communities,  and also that while only 8% of the population are 

regular church goers (1% attending Church of England churches) 

actually 1 in 5 people desired to have a conversation about Jesus.  At 

the May meeting also copies of the most recent Diocese of London 

Board for Schools (LDBS) Report to Synod  were distributed.  

There was also a brief report on the launch of a new Chelsea 

Deanery Schools Partnership.  In the Diocese of London there are 

currently 134 primary and 20 secondary schools and academies 

educating more than 55,000 students.   

 

The new (2017-2020) Chelsea Deanery Synod met for the first time 

in September to elect new lay vice chair, who has an important role 

in working with the Area Dean, who is the chair of the deanery 
synod. In 2017 this was a real election as there were competing 

candidates, and a new standing committee was also elected.  The 

new lay chair advised that over the next year Deanery Synod  would 

explore how parishes are responding the three themes of the 

Diocesan 2020 Vision plan (being Confident, Compassionate  and 

Creative).  As parish representatives had been warned of this in 

advance, parish reports attempted to show what each parish was 

doing in this under the theme of Compassion and interesting reports 

were given on the work of the St Cuthbert’s Centre at St 

Cuthbert’s Church and on the work of the Glass Door charity.      

L T Fraser-Mackenzie 

 

 
Safeguarding 

The Church Safeguarding Officer (CSO) is a PCC appointment 

required of all parishes in England and Wales and is charged with 

working to ensure and promote the wellbeing of both young people 

and vulnerable adults. The Diocese of London Policy on Safeguarding 

(www.london.anglican.org/support/safeguarding) is a living 
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document and is recommended reading for everyone with an 

interest in the subject. 

 

Clair Gordon is the newly appointed CSO as Julie Crutchley has 

moved away from the Parish. Clair has also signed up as Evidence 

Checker to work alongside Joanna Hackett in this role carrying out 

the DBS (Disclosure & Barring Service) checks on all persons in a 

role that brings them into contact with anyone who could be at risk. 

Clair is also backed up by Kelly Webb, she liaises with the PCC on 

safeguarding issues. 

 

The Parish Safeguarding Audit was completed (which works on a 

traffic light system of self-audit) and all the items in the Amber and 

Red columns are currently being addressed. The PCC Safeguarding 

Policy Statement is reviewed annually. 

 
Primarily the focus is on activities around Sunday School. 

The guiding principle is that there should always be a 

minimum of two adults in a room with the children, one of whom 

must be DBS-cleared. Both leaders and helpers sign up to the 

Diocesan Code of Conduct on safeguarding good practice via the 

Volunteer Agreement Form. The vulnerable adults policy from the 

Diocese is also available and provides helpful guidance for members 

of St Mary’s who are in contact with vulnerable adults in an informal 

manner. Online training for everyone involved with children, young 

people and vulnerable adults is recommended by the Diocese 

including; Church Safeguarding Officers, PCC members, licensed lay 

ministers, children’s champions and those working with any 

vulnerable group (children, young people or vulnerable adults). This 

can be accessed via www.london.cofelearning.org, you will need 

your parish code in order to register for this and everyone should 

print out their certificate at the end of the course. Please contact 

the Safeguarding Officer if you require further information. 

Clair Gordon, Safeguarding Officer 
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Verger’s Report 

2017-2018 has been a good and busy year. The first part of 2017 

saw the completion of the tower project thanks to Mark Peplow site 

manager with Net Communications for all of his help keeping 

disruption to a minimum. The highlight of the year for me was of 

course the arrival of our new vicar Revd Jenny Welsh. It remains a 

great pleasure for me to support all of the clergy here at St Mary 

The Boltons. Practical matters remain much the same with Paintpots 

Nursery still being the main booker of the hall on weekdays. Thanks 

in no particular order are due to Elsa Russom our early morning 

cleaner,  Margerite Geier for her sterling work as sacristan in the 

vestry, to Verena Tscudin for her hard work in the gardens, and of 

course the many people who give their time to volunteer in all 

aspects of church life. One final note:  Welcome to Max Noak our 

new parish administrator. 

Dave Ireton, Verger   
 

 
The Prayer Network 

The Prayer Network is an important part of our corporate life. 

Seventeen present and former parishioners constitute the Network. 

About 50 people are prayed for by the Prayer Network people, in 

Church at Morning and Evening Prayers, at the Mid-week Eucharist 

on the first Tuesday of each month, and at the Sunday 10.30 

Eucharist.  

 

The distribution of updates, new requests and deletions is done by 

e-mail to those with that facility, and by letter, usually handed out on 

Sundays, to the other members. A monthly Bulletin, with all the 

updates incorporated, is distributed to everyone.  

 

Most requests and updates come from the people of the Network 

itself or the Parish Office and requests are dealt with as quickly as 

possible, usually within hours. It is important that changes or 

progress are also noted and passed on, as this keeps the prayers and 
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intercessions relevant, and the intercessors interested. The 

intercessors use the list entirely as it suits them, not according to 

any particular instruction or pattern. 

Verena Tschudin 

 

 

The Clarion 

The Clarion is available in Church usually on the last Sunday before 

the next month; we have double issues for July/August and 

December/January. 

The purpose of The Clarion is to inform, educate, stimulate, and 

occasionally amuse readers and a good mix of all these is the aim. 

Reports of events and items of interest, often also items from the 

Diocesan Newsletter, and adverts for events were featured. During 

2017 all issues were 12 pages in length, which is a sizeable magazine 

for a parish.  
The Clarion is the parish ‘voice’ and to make as many people’s voices 

as possible heard, everyone is encouraged to send material, of 

whatever kind, ideally by e-mail, either to the Parish Office, or to my 

e-mail address. Readings at services, notices of planned events, the 

names of people whose Year’s Mind occurs during the month, and 

the Parish Directory, are the main reasons for having a parish 

magazine.  

In autumn 2017 Max Noak was appointed as Parish Administrator 

and he has taken on the production of The Clarion. Hard copies are 

available in church throughout the relevant month, and emails of the 

magazine’s PDF are sent to everyone on the parish database.  

Verena Tschudin 

 

 

The Garden 

Throughout 2017 the south garden was barely available to visitors 

due to the building work in and on the tower. When the building 

materials were finally removed, it was evident that the garden was 

devastated and that more work was necessary than a volunteer 
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could provide to restore the garden to usefulness. A Garden 

Committee was formed in the autumn of 2017 as part of the PCC’s 

Fabric Committee. This Committee considered the purpose, needs, 

abilities, finances and wishes of the parish for the garden and the 

garden designer Fraser & Morris was commissioned to produce a 

plan for the makeover of the garden. This was to be available at the 

beginning of 2018. 

 

The north garden was not to be included in any planning as it was 

largely untouched by the building work and is in good condition. 

 

St Mary’s remains part of the Quiet Garden scheme, which gives it 

some national and international standing and publicity.  

 

During 2017 only limited work 

could be done, but Jo Crickmay 
regularly helped with various 

jobs, for which many thanks. 

 

For several years I received a 

donation of £50 from Christobel 

Peers for the garden. This has 

always been used, with thanks, 

for annual plants. 

Verena Tschudin 

 

 

Flowers 

In this last year we had seven different people giving us money for a 

special service, memorials, and remembering loved ones.  There 

were special Easter and Christmas donations from the congregation. 

That gives us 38 weeks of flowers, however, we would like more 

people to come forward and give money as we always need more 

money for flowers.  

Margarete Geier  
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Reading at St Cuthbert with St Matthias School  

A group of volunteers continue to go into St Cuthbert with St 

Matthias School.  At present we have a total of nine volunteers, five 

are members of St Mary's church.  Sometimes people have to drop 

out so we were delighted to welcome someone new just before 

Christmas. 

 

We listen to the children read on a one to one basis.   The day and 

time can be chosen to suit the busy lives of the volunteers although 

we do need to also fit in with the class timetables. 

 

The school much appreciates this help,   In a newsletter this January 

the Head Teacher wrote “Yesterday evening, during our data progress 

review staff meeting, I heard such great compliments being shared about 

our fantastic Volunteer Readers, so another huge THANK YOU to this super 

team of helpers.   The teachers were singing your praises and saying how 
much your time with the children is helping their reading!” 

 

It is such a pleasure to see children increasing their enjoyment of 

reading as they become more proficient.   

It would be good to have one or two more volunteers.   If you enjoy 

reading yourself and think you may be able to spare an hour a week 

in school terms please do get in touch with Sheila Gibbs who is at 

the 10.30 a.m. service at St Mary’s most Sundays. 

Sheila Gibbs 

 

 

Social Events 

Between April 2017 and 

March 2018 we have had 

eight Parish lunches, and 

also special events to 

welcome our new Vicar 

Jenny Welsh. The number 

of people attending the 
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lunches has been between 18 and 35. We have also had special 

receptions for the Deanery and other events when drinks and 

nibbles were served. A big thank you to all the volunteers. Without 

their help and expertise none of these events could have taken 

place.   

Margarete Geier 

 

 

Charity Committee Annual Report 2017 

During 2017 the committee met four times, in February, May, June, 

and November, and communicated at other times by e-mail. There 

was a change of membership during the year as Julie Crutchley had 

to resign owing to her move back to Ireland. She was replaced by 

Caroline Jackson. The continuing members of the committee are 

Katrina Quinton, Katrin Roskelly, Edwina Sassoon and Anthony 

Williams (Chairman).  
 

Under its Terms of Reference the Committee is charged by the 

PCC with ensuring that sufficient income is raised to enable St. 

Mary's to make meaningful donations to selected charities on an 

annual basis from our Charitable Pot. This includes ensuring that the 

Summer Fair, which is our major fund raiser, is a success. It proved 

impossible to identify a lead organiser for the 2017 Fair. As planning 

had to commence during the Interregnum the Committee 

considered it should take the lead. The Chairman enrolled various 

members of the congregation to help and the organisation was 

shared, leading to a very successful and profitable event.  

 

The charities to be supported by the Charitable Pot are proposed 

by the Charity Committee but approved by the PCC. For the 2017 

Pot the following charities were selected, with our anticipated 

donation shown in brackets:   

¶ Sound Seekers, a principal charity, for its 2nd year (£2,000)   

¶ Family Friends, a principal charity, for its 1st year (£2,000)   

¶ Jeel Al Amal, for this year only (£1,000)   
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¶ MediCinema at Chelsea and Westminster Hospital, for this 

year only (£1,000)   

¶ Compassion UK for continuing support of the Sunday 
School’s Alex (£530)   

¶ The Bishop’s Lent Appeal (fixed amount of £200)  

 

For Sound Seekers we are funding the construction of the deaf unit 

at Kansenshi Primary School in the Ndola District of Zambia. Family 

Friends supports disadvantaged families by parent befriending and 

mentoring. It provides these services in deprived areas of 

Kensington & Chelsea and Hammersmith & Fulham. Jeel Al Amal is a 

boy’s home and co-educational primary school in Palestine. 300 

children are being educated in the school and one hundred boys live 

in the Home. The boys come from Jerusalem and towns and villages 

in the Palestinian territories. Many are orphans or have endured 

terrible domestic problems. MediCinema aims is to enrich the 

quality of life of patients young and old in hospitals by screening, free 

of charge, current cinema releases in a special on-site cinema. These 

cinemas are designed to accommodate wheelchairs and hospital 

beds as well a having regular cinema seating.  

 

In addition to cash support St. Mary’s endeavours to provide 

support in kind. During the year this has been by providing space in 
the church building for an Arts4Dementia course, and rehearsals for 

local charity performances of The Wizard of Oz. We also collected 

clothing for local homeless charity Glass Door and the Harvest 

Festival food was shared by Glass Door and St. Cuthbert’s Centre.  

 

The committee is also charged with ensuring that St. Mary’s 

charitable activities are communicated to the congregation. We do 

this in four main ways: articles in the Clarion, speakers from a 

charity we are or have supported, information available at the 

Summer Fair and letters from the Sunday School’s Alex. This year 

we heard from the chief executives of Arts4Dementia (Nigel 

Franklin) and Family Friends (Flora Taylor). The former came on 
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Sunday, 5th March, when he spent time with the Sunday School and 

then spoke to the adult congregation in a session in the chancel after 

the 10.30 service. The latter was given the sermon slot at 10.30 on 

Sunday, 15th October followed by a Q&A session in the chancel 

after the service. 

Anthony Williams on behalf of the Charity Committee 

 

 
Gift Aid 

In 2017 we had the benefit of £16,211 

received from HMRC for Gift Aid.  This 

is an immensely valuable addition to the 

amounts donated by church members in 

the year, and makes a significant 

contribution to our finances without any cost to church members 

except for the completion (at some time in the past) of a Gift Aid 
Declaration.  The fact that our claims list contained about 80 lines 

points to the wide range of people who have contributed in this 

way, and we are grateful to you all. 

 

Please may I encourage anyone who has not yet done so to 

complete a Gift Aid Declaration?  Forms are available at the back of 

the church, or alternatively I can send you one by email.  Please ask 

me or else contact me at pbedfordsmith@gmail.com. 

 

St Mary’s has also benefited from the Small Donations Scheme, 

whereby the proceeds of loose collections may be subject to a claim 

up to a maximum of £8,000 per annum.  For the tax year 2016/17 

we were able to claim the full tax amount of £2,000, which is 

included in the above total. 

 

Declaration documents and all records of gifts that I extract from 

the church financial records are kept securely at my home address 

and are not divulged to anyone. 

Philip Bedford Smith 
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Report on trusts and legacies  

Generally slow moving, in hibernation for long periods, but requiring 

regular care and attention throughout long lives, 

trusts have the same characteristics most 

of us would probably use to describe 

tortoises.  Certainly at first glance for 

the three trusts from which St Mary’s 

is able to benefit, 2017 was largely a 

period of hibernation. 

 

Redcliffe Gardens Trust was established in 1910 and originally 

owned No 11 Redcliffe Gardens which was to operate as church hall 

and provide accommodation for assistant clergy or church staff.   

But with considerable foresight the purposes of the trust were 

widely drawn and in the twenty first century, until the freehold was 

sold, the ground rent was given away to third party charities, and 
from time to time the Trust has been able to provide funding for 

particular refurbishment projects in the church or hall.  In recent 

years income has been retained and it is good to able to report that 

the total assets of the trust at the end of 2018 once again stand at 

just above the level they were at before the last significant 

distribution was made during 2014 (for refurbishing the hall toilets).  

In view of the size of the trust separate financial accounts have been 

prepared and a treasurer’s report is contained in those accounts.   

 

St Peter’s Trust was created in 1926 and the income from the 

endowment is available for paying the clergy, or maintaining the 

building, ornaments or paying for the choir.  In 2017 all the income 

arising from the fund, some £869, was paid to the PCC to assist with 

these expenses.         

 

Louisa Wilson Legacy is the result of a gift in the Will of Louisa 

M Wilson who died in 1947 and left to the church her leasehold 

property in The Little Boltons.  This was sold in the 1950s and the 

proceeds have been invested in the Church of England Investment 
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Fund since 1957.  Income in recent years has been retained by the 

Diocese of London, as custodian trustee, and has been paid into the 

Diocesan Stipends Fund on the grounds that this is the best way to 

meet the original purpose of the legacy.  At the end of 2017 the 

PCC decided to seek independent advice over whether this remains 

an appropriate way in which to disburse the income, which in 2017 

amounted to £1,756.       

 

 

Deposit 

fund/Cash 

Investment 

Fund 
Total 

Redcliffe Gardens Trust 

Permanent Endowment 

(held by Custodian 

Trustee) £201,941           £33,408   £235,350      

Redcliffe Gardens  Trust  

Accumulated Income  

(held by Custodian 

Trustee)   

 

(held by PCC as Managing 

Trustee)  

£3,467 

 

£154,000 

 

 

 

 

£46,057 £49,524 

 

£154,000  

St Peters Trust 

Permanent Endowment £5,281     £26,263  £31,545 

Louisa Wilson Legacy  

Permanent Endowment  £54,134 £54,134 

Total £364,689 £159,862 £524,553 

 

 

The PCC is the managing trustee for these trusts while the London 

Diocesan Fund is the Custodian Trustee.   The funds are currently 

held either as cash, (at the bank or in the Central Board of Finance 

of the Church of England Deposit Fund), or in the Central Board of 

Finance of the Church of England Investment Fund.   Both funds are 

managed by CCLA Investment Management Ltd, which works within 

the framework of the Church of England Ethical Investment Policy.  
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The Investment Fund is described by the fund manager as “suitable 

for all of a Church of England charity’s long term funds where the 

charity is looking for a good level of distributions and long term 

protection from inflation.”    

The overall mix of assets in 

these three trusts as at 31st 

December 2017 is set out in 

the table below.  While some 

assets are held by the London 

Diocesan Fund as Custodian 

Trustee, the Parochial Church 

Council, as Managing Trustee, 

is responsible for deciding 

where and how the funds are 

invested.   

 
What happened to the income of these three trusts in 2017 

 Income in 2017 How disposed?  

Redcliffe Gardens 

Trust  

£3,405 Accumulated as 

income, but available 

to spend 

St Peter’s Trust £869 Paid to PCC 

Louisa Wilson 

Legacy  

£1,756 Paid to Diocesan 

Stipend Fund  

Total  £6,030  

 

 

 

Kensington Parochial Charities 

The Kensington Parochial Charities are a grouping of a number of 

small charitable funds set up by local residents for the benefit of the 

local population.  Some of the gifts date from the early 17th century, 

others are more recent, but nowadays the funds are distributed 

each year by the Community Engagement Team at the Royal 

Borough of Kensington and Chelsea through the six parishes that fall 
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into the area of benefit of the trusts.  Perhaps unsurprisingly for an 

institution with an ancient and complex history, the funds are not 

shared equally.  Instead each distribution is divided in to eighty eight 

parts and St Mary’s receives six and a half eighty eighths of the 

income for distribution in the parish.  In 2017 this amounted to 

£397.    

 

 

Legacies 

Making provision for gifts to charity in Wills is a long established 

custom in England and one which has traditionally been encouraged 

by the Church.  The PCC 

first approved a legacy policy 

in 2013 with the long term 

aim of encouraging giving 

through legacies by setting 
out a framework for the way 

in which funds will be used.   

There is often a delay 

between the time we become aware of a legacy and its appearance 

in the financial accounts as the rules around accounting treatment 

are very precise.   In 2017 we received news of one legacy which 

will appear in the 2018 accounts.    

Please consider supporting St Mary’s in this way.  

Leo Fraser-Mackenzie 
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Prepared for the Annual Parochial Church Meeting  

on Sunday 22 April, 2018  
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The PCC of St Mary with St Peter & St Jude, West Brompton,  

is a Registered Charity, No 1133073 

 


